
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education budget workshop on January 16, 2020, at 7:00 p.m. at  
3 Primrose Street.            
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    R. Bienkowski  
D. Leidlein (absent)              15 Staff 
J. Vouros                           2 Public  

 R. Harriman-Stites (absent)    1 Press  
D. Zukowski      
 

Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Special Education Budget 
Deborah Petersen, Director of Pupil Services, spoke about the special education budget.  Per 
the special education self study her department has provided funding for six teachers to receive 
Level 1 certification in the Wilson Reading program.   This brings the total to nine certified 
teachers in Level 1 and 2.  Five teachers were also provided funding to complete the 30-hour 
Orton-Gillingham training.  The preschool program will be using the preschool version of 
Fundations to prepare them for kindergarten.  Special education numbers continue to rise and 
since October there have been 28 students who moved to Newtown and been identified as 
needing special education services.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked if Kristin Larsen could assist her in applying for grants. 
Mrs. Petersen said she works closely with her.  We received $26,000 in grants from the State 
for the preschool.  We still have the age 18-21 program which includes students from other 
towns. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked if the increase for that program was for more students. 
Mrs. Petersen said that increase is offset by the revenue from students who pay tuition. 
Mr. Bienkowski said we are expecting less revenue from this program next year. 
Mrs. Petersen said we have approximately 14 students.  We do have students graduating out 
and other districts are interested but we have not solidified enrollment yet. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked where the money was accounted for in the budget. 
Mr. Bienkowski stated that it goes back into the transition program.   
 
Mrs. Ku referred to the excess cost grant of $1.8M from the State and asked if the remainder 
goes to transportation. 
Mr. Bienkowski said most does and some may go to the professional services line. 
 
Item 3 – Pupil Personnel Budget  
Mrs. Petersen said the only change is we have a similar number of students transitioning into 
Reed School and the middle school next year so we will reduce the .4 at the middle school and 
take the full time person at Reed and reduce it to .5 so there will be someone at both schools.   
 
Mr. Delia asked how the loss of grants added to our budget. 
Dr. Rodrigue said we had over $600,000 in grants and we were only able to capture $80,000 
this year. 
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Item 4 – Health Budget 
Mrs. Anne Dalton, Head Nurse, said the nursing offices remain very busy.  There has been an 
influx of medically complex students including diabetics.  The nurses will get the professional 
development they need.   
 
Mr. Delia thanked Mrs. Dalton and her staff as they make a tremendous impact on the 
community and children.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked if the nurses were aware of health issues like anaphylaxis and the like. 
Mrs. Dalton said they were and there is always ongoing training. 
 
Item 5 – Newtown High School Budget 
Dr. Kim Longobucco, thanked everyone for supporting the work being done at Newtown High 
School including the first year of SEL with the freshmen. She spoke about the various programs 
at the high school which included 66 clubs and activities as well as a mindfulness room used by 
students and staff.  There are 385 juniors in first year of their Capstone journey.  We also expect 
to provide one on one chromebooks for our freshmen next year.  Sat scores improved and 
moved us to sixth in DRG B.  AP exam participation is rising.  We have few budget requests for 
next year.  We are requesting a new tuba and lacrosse goals.  The Assistant Athletic Director 
position was removed and we would like to add the position of site supervisor at the cost of a 
head coach which will be divided up over three seasons.  We asked for an in-school suspension 
tutor who will provide a better structure for our students. With the decline in enrollment we 
proposed to reduce the 1.0 assistant principal position, a 1.0 world language teacher, and the 
.60 English teacher.    
 
Mrs. Zukowski inquired about the span between sections per teacher.   
Dr. Longobucco said that every full time teacher teaches five classes.  A full schedule is 30 
teaching periods in an eight day cycle.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked if this will have any impact on increasing class size for the incoming eighth 
graders.   
Dr. Longobucco said it would not because we are graduating more seniors than the number of 
incoming eighth graders. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski said the high school is expected to drop to 1,200 students and asked if there was 
a plan when that happens.   
Dr. Longobucco stated that we will be using a 1.4 FTE position to implement the Capstone 
Project.  We are also looking at ways to make interdisciplinary courses between departments. 
Mrs. Zukowski asked if her plan could be shared with the Board. 
Dr. Longobucco would provide that. 
 
Mrs. Ku said that information would fit into the overall plan of using space which is an ongoing 
conversation and not necessarily part of the budget talks. 
Mr. Cruson said some information would be good to know  
 
Mr. Delia asked if there was a plan to protect chromebooks. 
Dr. Longobucco was looking at options.   
Mr. Delia asked if teachers will be provided with a supervisory program to see how students are 
using them in class. 
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Dr. Longobucco said we are doing that now with Google Classroom. We can see where 
students have gone and we can put on parameters. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski referred to the section on funding for extracurriculars.  Page 125 lists stipends 
but no documentation for costs like revenue.  The table on page 124 had no transportation 
allocated for activities.     
 
Dr. Longobucco said the stipend positons are not all clubs and activities which do not have 
transportation needs and are funded by parents.  The marching band is funded elsewhere.  
Many clubs are self-running and operate afterschool.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski said the marching band is extracurricular and asked where it would be in the 
budget book. 
Dr. Longobucco said there are pay to participate fees for band.  We approved money to reduce 
the pay to participate fees which is in the music section of the budget.  The band is on page 112 
under contracted services. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said student transportation is hefty because of the trips they take. 
Mrs. Zukowski said it makes more sense to put all extracurriculars in one section and also nice 
to see the quantification of pay to play for the district and parents.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue said the marching band is run by the booster club so it is not truly extracurricular.   
Dr. Longobucco has the play to participate numbers. 
Mrs. Zukowski requested to see them. 
 
Mr. Delia agreed that if it’s not extracurriclular he wanted to understand it more clearly.   
Dr. Longobucco said the band pays for instructors, music costs and is a similar structure to 
athletics.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski felt that unified sports should have its own bonafide table.   
Dr. Longobucco said it’s on page 128 listed in girls and boys. 
 
Mr. Delia asked Mr. Memoli about the site supervisor. 
Mr. Memoli said one supervisor would take care of the fall, winter and spring sports.  This is 
seen in many districts and would be beneficial. 
Dr. Longobucco stated we were paying someone now game by game. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked how the restructured pay to play fees were working out. 
Mr. Memoli said it seems to be working well. 
Dr. Longobucco said families appreciate the level cost with children in multiple sports. 
Mrs. Ku asked how the declining enrollment will affect our sports program. 
Mr. Memoli said we have a lot of programs in the seasons and we don’t make cuts.  He is 
hopeful the program will remain as it is. 
 
Item 6 – Curriculum Budget 
Mrs. Uberti presented her budget and explained that all of our work is derived from the strategic 
plan related to objective one which is “Each student will develop and consistently demonstrate 
college, career, and global readiness skills in problem-solving, critical and creative thinking, 
collaboration, and written and verbal communication.” When starting in July she completed a 
number of action steps as part of her entry plan  One was hiring the Director of Teaching and  
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Learning and with Dr. Purcaro, we have moved forward with listening, learning and leading 
which helped develop her budget. Items presented were staff and curriculum development, staff 
training, contracted services, and textbooks. 
 
Mr. Vouros said we need to be sure that all are able to take part in staff development. 
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked how teachers manage teaching two different courses. 
Mrs. Uberti said that is the importance of curriculum and also the teachers are certified to teach 
the courses.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski asked about having sufficient prep time. 
Mr. Vouros said teachers collaborate with other teachers in the same course.  People are there 
to assist them. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said those teachers have done this before.  They would access the same 
professional development as others in that discipline.   
 
Item 7 – Public Participation 
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 - Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:52 p.m. 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      _______________________________________ 
                Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
             Secretary 
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